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Our enjoyment of actuality is a realization 
of worth, good or bad. It is a value- 
experience. Its basic expression is -- Have 
a care, here is something that matters! Yes 
-- that is the best ohrase -- the ~rimarv ~~ 

glimmering of conscibusness reveals, some- 
thing that matters. 

-- Alfred North Whitehead, 
Modes of Thouuht 



I 

THE CURRENT STATUS OF VALUE 

It is my thesis that education is unequiv- 
ocally and inherently a value-laden un- 
dertaking and that educational policy, 
however it is rationalized and backed up 
with research findings, is always at bot- 
tom an espousal of values. Proposals for 
educational reform of the sort placed be- 
fore us since 1982 illustrate the point. 
The rallying cry, "excellence in educa- 
tion," appears to unite a broad spectrum 
of viewpoints. Yet, the most casual in- 
spection suggests that the coalition 
achieved by this slogan is, at best, 
shaky. People, in fact, understand in it 
quite different things. There are those 
who are intent upon preserving, at vir- 
tually any price, America's superiority as 
a world power; those who subscribe to such 
time-honored American ideas as rugged in- 
dividualism, personal achievement, and so- 
cial mobilitv: members of minoritv arouvs 
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striving through achievement for a 
respected place within the mainstream of 
American life; and those who envision a 
societal structure that recognizes the 
power and authority of an intellectual or 
social elite. 

These purposes are not harmonious with 
each other. When the underlying values 
surface. confusion and disillusionment ma" 
well foilow. If recent history is to be A 

trusted, the response to that disillusion- 
ment is only too likely to be empty ex- 
hortation and hollow decisions designed to 
smooth over differences. In that case, we 
will once more fail to come to grips with 
the specific value dilemmas that have con- 
fronted public education for at least 
three decades; included among these are 
the controversies over "standardu English, 
bilingualism, standardized testing, and 
ability grouping (or "tracking"). 



Without elaborating* on these dilemmas, I 
would suggest that if the dialogue on edu- 
cation being called for by educators, pub- 
lic officials, and policy makers is to be 
meaningful, we need first to consider the 
larger landscape of value within which ed- 
ucation must find its place. Today that 
landscape is neither welcoming nor nurtur- 
ing. As the philosopher Robert Nozick has 
pointed out, the fate of value in the mod- 
ern world is that it has been reduced and 
made literal. 

Another man of letters, Owen Barfield, en- 
visions a spirit abroad in the land whose 
purpose ir is ro reduce, minimize and nar- 
row our ways of thinking about ourselves 
and, I would add, about our children and 
their educations. Barfield says that it 
is the purpose of this spirit 

to destroy everything in human thinking 
which depends on a certain warmth, to 
renlace wonder bv so~histication. ~ ~ . -  ~ z .  

courtesy by vulgarity, understanding by 
calcularion, imagination by statistics. 
L/ 

Continuina Barfield's vein of thouaht. I 
would note as well the reduction o$ memory 
to recall, feeling to affect, will to 
motivation, thinking to intelliqence, and 
mind to brain activity. 

One of the ways the coldness and harshness 
described by Barfield makes itself known 
is through a reduced view of what is 
humanly possible either for adults or for 
children. In education, this reductive- 
ness finds expression in practices -- 
frighteningly large in number and rarely 
challenged -- that include the systematic 

The chapters reprinted here are taken 
from a larger manuscript, Education. 
Values. and the Child's ImDulse to Value. 
A fuller discussion of the issues referred 
to here appears in that manuscript. 

exclusion of children from the mainstream 
life of the classroom because they have 
failed to match the "norms" established 
for intellectual development, rate of 
learning, or emotional maturity. It also 
finds expression in an alarming increase 
-- in the service of policy -- in the 
nomenclatures to describe children deemed 
to be divergent and in need of remedia- 
tion. These labels include minimal brain 
dysfunction, developmental "lag," hyperac- 
tivity, learning disablility, dyslexia, 
and so on &3 infinitum. On the basis of 
these loosely defined "syndromes," child- 
ren are diagnosed, assigned to special ed- 
ucation Droarams at ever earlier aoes. and - .  
essenriaily-made educationally marginal. 
Needless to say, children from minority 
groups thar are already economically 
marginal -- namely the-children most in 
need of suDDort for their learnina -- are 
disproportibnately represented in-these 
diagnoses of educational handicap. 

As this vocabulary suggests, we are wit- 
nessing not only a negation of human pos- 
sibility but an ever-increasing emphasis 
on pathology. More insidiously, many ap- 
proved teaching practices rest on a tacit 
and unexamined assumption that only some 
people think, and those, therefore, are 
the only ones who can be educated. The 
rest are to be "trained" through low-level 
cognitive tasks composed of small units of 
knowledge devoid of context or larger 
meaning. The educational goal for these 
children is described as "minimal com- 
petency" and the monitoring device to 
ensure that the goal is reached is "time 
on task." Finally, we have witnessed, as 
noted above, the reduction of thinking it- 
self to "intelligence," followed by the 
further reduction of "intelligence" to 
"tested intelliqence." All in all, these 
reduced ideas and expectations constitute 
a narrow frame and a super-refined lens 
for viewing children. It is a frame and 
lens that excludes the child's own ways of 
thinking, learning, and making sense of 



the world. Focusing attention on narrowly 
conceived standards and norms, this 
reduced educational viewpoint draws atten- 
tion away from the child's hopes, dreams, 
and aspirations. 

From the reduced view of the child as a 
thinker and learner it is a short distance 
to a thin and reduced conceptualization of 
what is to be taught. Thus current 
proposals for mandated curricula reduce 
knowledge by preselecting what is to be 
taught in order to ensure uniformity of 
content, and by a concommitant emphasis on 
fact and sequence. Ideas and speculative 
knowledge receive little or no attention 
since, by their nature, they defy the 
definitions and clear progressions which 
these curricula dictate, The cateaorizins - - - 
and sequencing of knowledge character- 
istic of standardized curricula direct at- 
tention toward teaching rules, defini- 
tions, conventions, and forms rather than 
content, and to tests of the student's 
knowledge of rules as assurance that edu- 
cational goals have been achieved. When 
the thrust of education is toward mastery 
of rules and conventions, we rest content 
with the aDDearance of knowledae. and for- . L - .  
feit all pretense of educating responsible 
thinkers, capable of forming opinions and 
taking action. 

I am going to offer one more example of a 
reduced educational conceptualization -- 
albeit an awkward one because our efforts 
to cope with it within the context of our 
current cultural conditions and experi- 
ences have been feeble and far from suc- 
cessful. But I offer it because it illu- 
minates as few other examples do the cur- 
rent societal and educational landscape. 
For over a decade now, our society has 
been struggling to accept bilingualism as 
an actuality of life in our major cities. 
As part of that struggle, educators have 
been striving to devise a bilingual educa- 
tion that builds from that actuality. 
That desire is altogether understandable 

since lanquage is at the heart of cultural 
heritage and values. A speaker's mother 
tongue is imbued with thesympathies and 
feelings that surrounded the speaker from 
birth. These sympathetic understandings, 
unspoken but deeply felt, are woven into 
the language: they color words but are 
perhaps most strongly experienced in the 
rhythms, gestures and inflections that 
compose the undersong of spoken lanquage. 
The language into which we are born is 
rich and full -- pregnant with meaning and 
memory. Throughout modern history, op- 
pressors and conquerors have tried to sup- 
press the languaqe of the oppressed and 
conquered: if the tongue can be destroyed, 
the memory and the fabric of the culture 
is weakened. Knowing that it is easier to 
be assimilated and controlled when memory 
and tradition are weak, the vanquished, to 
whatever degree possible, have resisted. 

Given the power of language, it is not 
surprising that the presence in our urban 
centers today of many mother tongues is 
felt by some as a threat not merely to 
spoken English but to the English-speaking 
heritage. There are those who claim that 
immigrants in the past always assumed the 
dominant speech pattern: what was good in 
this presumed past should be good now. 
Sometimes, these champions of "standard 
English" are themselves members of minori- 
ty and immigrant populations -- not infre- 
quently members ascendant in the white 
mainstream economy and professions. In 
general, the ability to use English effi- 
ciently and according to standard forms is 
ranked high in the list of priorities of 
what education should accomplish for all 
students. In the current debate over 
bilingual education, there are claims that 
some children have fallen between cultural 
and linguistic chairs and are impoverished 
in both their mother tongue and in 
English. Not as frequently discussed is 
how the speech of each immigrant group 
must have changed, in important ways, the 
English spoken in the locale in which they 



settled, even when those changes were ac- 
tively resisted and rejected in school as 
"not good English." 

That so many dimensions and questions and 
opinions confront us when we think about 
language in our society and our schools is 
food for thought. We may rightly ask how 
we can learn more about the language expe- 
rience of immigrants and how that experi- 
ence may have changed in recent years. We 
might also want to inquire how (apart from 
formal instruction) the presence of many 
tongues is being experienced and absorbed 
in schools. We might profit by accumulat- 
ing thorough descriptions of how individu- 
al children exparience and enter into 
their native language and into English and 
how individu;,l English-speaking children 
experience snd enter into the other lan- 
guages spoken in school. Any of these 
questions (among countless others), and 
the effort to address them, would steep us 
in the particulars and actualities of com- 
munities which include speakers of lan- 
guages other than English. A steeping in 
these kinds of particulars works against 
abstract solutions and generalized 
responses to the "problems" of 
bilingualism -- abstractions that in- 
evitably reduce the issue and reduce the 
value and adventure to be found in the 
presence of heritages other than that em- 
bodied in the English-speaking world. 

Given the potency of this social issue for 
our time, it is not possible to find easy 
or lasting ways to accommodate the range 
of opinion or intensity of feeling it 
arouses. However, current proposals that 
all high school students take two foreign 
languages divert attention from the ac- 
tuality and potential of the presence of 
languages other than English in the 
schools and the larger community. These 
proposals illustrate the thin-ness that 
occurs when we abstract knowledge 
altogether from experience. Originally, 
two 'foreign' languages was a requirement 

for those students planning to attend col- 
lege. In our society not everyone com- 
pletes high school. More important, it is 
the kind of proposal that calls attention 
away from bilingualism and an actuality 
through substitution of an abstract school 
goal focused purely on academic achieve- 
ment. There are even some voices urging a 
'return' to Latin and Greek. This even 
more abstract conceptualization is espe- 
cially odd since it is unclear, at best, 
that classical education has any substan- 
tial history in public education in the 
United States. 

These kinds of educational formulations, 
whether reduced by over-emphasis on fact 
or uniformity, or by abstraction from ex- 
perience, have the effect of depleting 
meaning. That is, they minimize related- 
ness among the ideas constituting a body 
of knowledge and also the relatedness be- 
tween the learner and the idea. They min- 
imize wholeness and the context of 
knowledqe and the active and formative na- 
ture of the learning process. I would 
like to suggest that where meaning is lost 
or diminished, no deep or sustaining in- 
terest can develop for the learner. It 
is, I would hold, deep and compelling in- 
terest in something, a valuing of it, that 
releases productivity and opens a path for 
continued work and contribution. That is, 
when a person's impulse to value is 
released and nourished, interest 
flourishes, thought is provoked, ideas 
germinate, and through the fruition of in- 
terest, thought and ideas, the world 
receives ''a fresh layer of meaning." 

Seeking after value and worth is the root 
of the child's thirst for knowledge and 
the source of a school curriculum that is 
responsive, inclusive, and full. What the 
child strongly prefers, what the child 
freely chooses, are the things and ideas 
for which he or she has feelinq and affec- 
tion. What we feel deeply about, what we 
have a feelinq for, draws us to it. We 



wonder about it. We question it. We ex- 
plore it. We become immersed in it. It 
evokes our thought. This, I believe, is 
the impetus to learning and knowledge: to 
be drawn to and to be drawn forth. 

Deep feeling and strong preferences are 
not typically featured in current 
philosophies of education and they do not 
figure at all in the policies governing 
school practice. The omission in- 
poverishes our view of education and of 
persons as bearers of value and makers of 
knowledge. An observation of Erich Hel- 
ler's emphasizes how the neglect of feel- 
ing, affection, and value affects our con- 
siderations of knowledge and education. 
He says 

The human affections are the only in- 
struments for recognizing and respond- 
ing to values. By treating the affec- 
tions as the rascals in the school of 
reason, and as the peace breakers in 
the truth-bound community, reason -- 
the rationalist's reason -- has set up 
a kind of truth which leaves the human 
affections as idle as do, by general 
consent. the 'obiective' methods that 
lead to' its discovery. The workshops 
in which our truths are manufactured 
are surrounded by swarms of unemployed 
affections. Unemployment leads to 
riots, and riots there were and are. &! 

That is, if we overlook or dismiss deep 
feelings and strong preferences, we limit 
our own and our children's capacity for 
recognizing values or using them as the 
basis for responsible actions. Bare in- 
tellect offers little guidance in matters 
of value. We have all noticed that highly 
intelligent and well-educated persons are 
not necessarily able to act from values 
even though they are quite capable of 
making ethical judgments. Recently, 
Stephen Jay Gould has called our attention 
to the massive failure of responsible 
psychologists of a generation ago to grasp 

the values implicit in the measurement of 
intelligence -- or to guard against the 
expansion of the notion of intelligence to 
encompass qualities more usually ascribed 
to character. According to H.H. Goddard, 
an early proponent of intelligence tests, 
"High intelligence not only permits us to 
do our sums; it also engenders the good 
judgment that underlies all moral be- 
havior." Explicating that statement, he 
says 

The intelligence controls the emotions 
and the emotions are controlled in pro- 
portion to the degree of intel- 
ligence .... It follows that if there is 
little intelligence the emotions will 
be uncontrolled and whether they be 
strong or weak will result in actions 
that are unregulated, uncontrolled and, 
as experience proves, usually un- 
desirable. Therefore, when we measure 
the intelligence of an individual and 
learn that he has so much less than 
normal as to come within the group that 
we call feeble-minded, we have as- 
certained by far the most important 
fact about him. &f 

The reduced view of children (and of our- 
selves) provided by tests has, since God- 
dard's day, increasingly dominated the ed- 
ucational horizon. Tests themselves have 
proliferated, and besides measurements of 
"intelligence" and "academic achievement," 
tests have been devised to measure and 
classify attitudes, moral judgment, mental 
development, developmental "readiness," 
personality, vocational aptitudes, etc. 
In order to make these qualities or traits 
susceptible to measurement, narrow defini- 
tions have been adopted. In each in- 
stance, the attention brought to bear on 
some specific trait or set of traits calls 
attention away from the wholeness and ac- 
tiveness of children in their efforts to 
make sense of experience and the world. 
Just as inevitably, the tests reduce the 
meaning of what they measure. The paring 



down of thinking to intelligence, and then 
to testable intelligence, is mirrored, for 
example, in the reduction of reading to 
decoding , and then to testable decoding 
skills. These reduced definitions of 
both children and abilities have in- 
sinuated themselves into teaching and edu- 
cation. In many quarters it is accepted 
without question that neither teaching nor 
subject matters nor education have any 
purpose or meaning beyond what the tests 
measure. 

Returning to the question raised earlier 
about the current status of value and of 
ourselve as value-bearers, these examples 
suggest to me that the realm of values, 
and of ourselves as value-bearers, is 
endangered. The educational landscape as 
I have presented it is bleak. I do not 
believe that the primary reasons for that 
sterility are to be found only in econom- 
ics, or in a general moral or intellectual 
decline in the population, or in a decline 
in standards held for teacher and stu- 
dents. Neither do I think that remedies 
can be found only through increased fund- 
ing for schools, or through establishing 
teaching and learning competencies, or 
through exhortations that we "return" to 
the ideals presumed to govern life in the 
United States in earlier and less 
tarnished eras than our own. I am sug- 
gesting something more far-reaching: a re- 
thinking of ourselves that starts from our 
capacities and strengths as humans. I be- 
lieve that looking at ourselves as having 
value and as being predisposed to impress 
value on the world is a fruitful way to 
start this re-thinking. I further believe 
that to look at ourselves and our children 
in this way we will have to increase our 
powers to recosnize expressions and state- 
ments of value. 

If, as I have suggested, values are the 
taproot of education, then these recogni- 
tions will fuel a productive re-thinking 
of education, one that will be adequately 

based because it starts from a fuller view 
of the person. Since this view will call 
attention to the strengths and capacities 
of the person, it will be a view quite 
different form the one described earlier 
in which pathology and weakness are 
emphasized. It will also lead to the for- 
mulation of mite different educational 
aims and polfcies than the ones currently 
dominating education. 

To begin the discussion of ourselves and 
of children as valuers, capable of acts of 
valuation, I turn once more to Robert 
Nozick. He asks himself, "What would a 
non-reductionist view of persons be 
like?", and answers 

Such a view would have to present 
people's valuable traits (such as being 
a self, seeking value and freely choos- 
ing) as having an intesritv of their 
own...(an intricate integrity of the 
whole. . . ) 2/ 

The person, from this viewpoint, has in- 
trinsic value, and his or her beinq and 
experience have both coherence and 
durability -- that is, integrity. The 
person from this viewpoint is knowable, 
understandable and educable through his or 
her choices. 

Expanding that idea a little, it means 
that each person's uniqueness has a center 
that holds the whole of feeling and expe- 
rience in play -- not rigidly but expres- 
sivelv. and therefore. rhvthmicallv. - -- 

~tatei'briefly, expreisioi is occagioned 
by life. We experience being through ex- 
pression; we read feeling in expression. 
It is a sign of our kind of being and our 
kind of world that activity and motion are 
infused with expression. Without expres- 
sion, action and movement would be barren 
of meaning, aim, purpose and worth. 
Through our expressive powers, meanings 
are trenched upon and ideas and images are 
formed and transformed. 



Here I am speaking of nothing hiqhflown. 
Observations of infants illustrate the 
point. For example an 18-month old, 
enthralled at his encounter with a dach- 
shund, positioned himself on all fours and 
nose-to-nose with the dog and, attentive 
to the fluid motion of the muscles visible 
under the dog's glossy coat, responsively 
'rippled' his own body, meanwhile chant- 
fng, "do-gie, do-gay.' An even younger 
Infant -- under three months -- 
demonstrated the potential for what Robert 
Frost calls "sentence sense" -- that is, a 
feel for the rhythm that makes words hang 
together in a sensible way and makes them, 
therefore, understandable and not just a 
string of sounds. The baby, confined to a 
car seat for a journey spanning several 
hundred miles, was entertained by a reci- 
tal of her orandmother's extensive 
repertoire of nursery songs and rhymes. 
Upon reaching their destination, the as- 
sembled adults were amused at the baby's 
concentrated focus on her qrandmother's 
face. The intensity of the gaze suggested 
that the baby wanted or expected some- 
thing. After a time, the baby, still 
looking fixedly at her qrandmother's face, 
began a soft lallinq sound faithful to the 
sing-song rhythm of the nursery rhymes. 
When the grandmother, taking her cue, be- 
gan to sing, the baby responded with a 
crow of pleasure and lalled along with 
her. 

The idea of an expressive coherence of 
being and its durable enactment, through 
which recurrent images and feelings are 
formed and transformed, allows an under- 
standing of the person that is not reduc- 
tionist. In this view, the person is nei- 
ther static and unchanging nor accidental 
and subject only to chance occurrences and 
the slings and arrows of fate. The person 
is, rather, a preferrer, a seeker, a 
maker, a chooser, and a discerner. 

to prefer, to see, to choose and to dis- 
cern, and for characterizing the coherence 
and durability of lives. We have, first 
of all, ourselves, our own lives and 
memories, and those of others. We also 
have our works, the things we have made or 
written or constructed, and those of 
others. Finally, we have our children 
themselves who, like us, are storytellers 
and makers and whose expressions of value, 
like those of the infants described above, 
can be discerned, as ours can, in these 
creations. 

Fortunately, we have available rich 
resources for understanding what it means 



I I 
THE RECOGNITION OF VALUE: 

A WAY OF LOOKING 

~ h u s  far I have called attention to the 
individual as a bearer of values. In this 
chapter I will turn to teaching based on 
recognition of the "germ of uniqueness" in 
each child -- that is, teaching that 
starts from observation and a way of look- 
ing at children. Calling attention to a 
way of looking, and to recognition, cen- 
ters the discussion of education on the - - - -  ~~~ 

relationship between the ceacher and the 
learner and on the reaching-learning rela- 
tionship. Heidegger, speaking of that re- 
lationship, observes, 

Teaching is even more difficult than 
learning. We know that; but we rarely 
think about it. And why is teachinq 
more difficult than learning? Not be- 
cause the teacher must have a larger 
store of information, and have it al- 
ways ready. Teaching is more difficult 
than learning because what teachinq 
calls for is this: to let learn. &' 

What does it mean to let learn, to let 
learning occur? To me, it means a teach- 
ing that releases the impulse to learn in 
the learner. The idea envisions a teach- 
ing that, in fashioning itself as a bridge 
or a path, connects the learner to the 
world media and to ideas capable of ex- 
tending and deepening the learner's 
thought. Teaching that is teaching to let 
learn enlightens, opens up, and increases 
the meaning and value of the learner's ex- 
perience, thought, and ideas. The 
emphasis in this teaching is on knowledge 
of what the learner cares about and how 
that & can be supported and extended 
through ideas and by access to the media 
and processes through which the learner's 
interests can find shape and form. 

However, because valuing, like memory, is 
in its nature relational, synchronous, and 
enhancing rather than causal, it cannot 
occur in a vacuum or through a linear 
linkage of single events. Educating the 
impulse to value requires above all other 
people, other value-bearers, divergent in 
outlook and freely accessible. It further 
requires the presence of media, images and 
ideas evocative of the hand, the eye, the 
ear, the body, and the imagination. It is 
in this context that choice, "diversified 
worthwhile experience," and affection can 
happen. 

The creation of such an educational set- 
ting is a formidable task. It has been 
asserted that teachers capable of the kind 
of observation and teaching described 
here, and capable of creating an educa- 
tional setting that supports choice, are 
rare. It is also claimed that it is im- 
possible to teach that kind of teaching 
and that a responsible pedagogy cannot be 
based on learning conceived as educating 
the child's ability to prefer and to 
choose. Indeed, these do seem rather ex- 
alted ideas at a time when teaching as a 
profession is held in such low regard. In 
the present climate of opinion, so little 
is expected of teachers that, in some 
quarters, talk of "teacher proof" 
materials is open and casually accepted. 
Certainly, there is currently a con- 
siderably more widespread faith in tech- 
nology and systems as the vehicles of 
learning than in teaching and in educa- 
tional settings that foster choices for 
the learner. These negative attitudes and 
approaches are, of course, congruent with 
the pressures toward uniformity in cur- 
riculum. 

While acknowledging the difficulty, I do 
think that teachinq that "lets learn" can 
be taught and can be a basis for a 
responsible pedagogy. The following ac- 
count by a teacher of a dimension of her 
curriculum illuminates how observation 



that has traditionally been illustrated 
through description of individual children 
can embrace the classroom, give recogni- 
tion to each child's preferences and in- 
clinations, and use the observed diversity 
to the educational advantage of all. The 
account also depicts a classroom setting 
in which children's own questions and ob- 
servation unify a curriculum that spans 
art, literature, science and mathematics. 

1 
The teacher is Ellen Schwartz and the 

I 

classroom she is describing is a ,I 
first/second grade combination in Putney 
Central School, Putney, Vermont. Although 
I am drawing upon Ellen's account for what 
it tells us about a teacher's observations 
and powers of recognition, the story was 
originally told as part of a Science 
Symposium* in which Ellen and a number of 
other teachers reported on science ac- 
tivities from their classrooms. 

According to Ellen's report Z/, the 
science activities were initiated the 
first day of school by a child's contribu- 
tion of a monarch chrysalis. The child- 
ren, she says, followed the metamorphosis 
with "rapt attention" and the attention 
given to the monarch alerted them to other 
forms of insect life. They "began to find 
other larvae -- such as maggots and apple 
worms -- and to bring them into school to 
see what they would hatch into." The fact 
that many didn't change into anything did 
not in any way diminish the children's in- 
terest -- because, as Ellen observes, the 
children were interested in finding out 
what they would have hatched into, had 
they made it. As the larvae proliferated, 
the teacher noticed that "different things 
were interesting to different people ..." i 

Some of the children were captivated by 
the notion that familiar insects, such 

The Science Symposium was held as part 
of Prospect center's Fifteenth Summer In- 
stitute, July/August, 1985. 

as butterflies, moths, and flies, grew 
out of these wormy looking things. 
Most everyone wanted to know how it 
happened, how the larva knew to become 
a butterfly or moth or whatever. 
Closely aligned to this was the desire 
to see the process in action, which of 
course we couldn't do without killing 
the animal. Then, from early on, there 
were children who got interested in the 
pattern of it, or, I should say, pat- 
terns. 

At this juncture in her story, the teacher 
found it necessary to interrupt the ac- 
count of science activities to describe 
the children's attraction to pattern as a 
theme in its own right -- one that sub- 
sequently unified in a powerful way their 
understandings of literature, math, 
science and art: 

Pattern was another theme which 
meandered through the children's life 
and mine over the course of the year. 
Early in the year, I began reading and 
telling folktales to the children -- 
mainly Native American and African. I 
was telling the children about folktale 
and oral tradition, how the stories 
were passed down from generation to 
generation by telling, each person 
telling the story in her own particular 
way. Then I was reading a story, I 
think it may have been Who's in Rab- 
bit's House?, and Jason burst out, "I 
get it! It's an over-repeating story!" 
There was a power in that phrase, which 
came from its capacity to unite two 
ideas (at least) -- the over-repeating 
in terms of retelling, and the over- 
repeating in that the story had an ele- 
ment that repeated and repeated, that 
is, a pattern. The phrase took hold 
among the children, and over the year 
they took delight in finding the first 
hint of that particular sort of pat- 
tern, "Oh! It's an over-repeating 
story! " 



Returning to science and butterflies, the 
teacher described an assignment she gave 
to the children: 

One day for homework I asked the child- 
ren to bring in an insect, or anything 
they thought might be an insect. So, 
the next day we got crickets and grass- 
hoppers and flies (including a roll of 
flypaper) and ants and centipedes and 
one fascinating collection of several 
grasshoppers and crickets and a spider, 
all in one jar. During the morning the 
spider got hungry, and children watched 
with a mixture of fascination and hor- 
ror as she began to devour the other 
animals in the jar. (Eventually they 
all decided to free what was left of 
those animals, because they couldn't 
bear to watch it anymore.) This as- 
signment and the discussion that came 
out of it raised the question of what 
is an insect anyhow, and how you tell, 
which became a whole study in itself. 

Their appetites whetted, the children be- 
gan to bring in other natural objects -- 
including beesf and wasps' nests; These 
provided new opportunities for them to ex- 
plore the lives of insects and it was also 
the occasion for further consideration of 
pattern as an "over-repeating story." 

The children used tweezers to extricate 
bees at various stages of development. 
They were then able to look at the in- 
sects under lenses. We had some books 
about bees, and the life cycle pattern 
was familiar. This pattern was becom- 
ing part of some children's understand- 
ing of what some insects at least had 
in common with each other. But I men- 
tion this also because it was here that 
our "over-repeating story" phrase 
resurfaced in a different context. 
Some of the children began to talk 
about the life of insects as an over- 
repeating story, again with several 

dimensions. There was the dimension of 
the cycle itself repeating -- egg, 
larva, chrysalis, adult, egg ... -- 
which raised the question, "Where did 
the first one come from?" or "How did 
this all start?" And then there was 
the over-repeating of the story in dif- 
ferent forms of insect life, variations 
on a theme. 

One the the things which caught a few 
eyes was the illustrations in the bee 
books of the cells in the nest. They 
were drawn as hexagons. The children 
who got interested in this were puzzled 
by it, because our real nest sections 
didn't look like they were made up of 
hexagons. Our cells looked more like 
rough circles. There was a question 
raised here, a dissatisfaction: Wi?y 
doesn't it look like the pictures in 
the books? How can we know if they're 
really hexagons? (I can now think of 
some interesting work that could have 
come out of this, had I set the child- 
ren the challenge of trying to make 
circles tessellate. But I didn't.) 
The question didn't get answered, but 
hovered around us, and later in the 
year recycled in some interesting ways. 

From this point, the interest in natural 
forms and in pattern branched in a number 
of directions. Some children -- notably 
Fritz, Patrick and Roberta -- were espe- 
cially interested in the mathematical, ge- 
ometric extensions of shape and pattern. 
Others took delight in the sheer beauty of 
these forms. Everyone was fascinated with 
the "big" questions: What will it (e.9. 
larva) become? How did all this start? 
Where did the first one come from? How 
did the larva "know" to become a butterf- 
ly? How can you tell what something is? 
However, getting back to the story, it 
once again was a child's contribution that 
highlighted a mathematical dimension of 
pattern: 



Winter came hard upon the heels of 
Autumn, and crystals began to emerge as 
an interest, in particular among some 
of the girls. Roberta brought in some 
crystals she had gotten from various 
relatives, and announced that she 
wanted to make a crystal museum. She 
solicited contributions from others, 
and various "crystals' began to arrive. 
We grew sugar crystals and alum crys- 
tals, and looked at them under the mi- 
croscope. As with insects, the ques- 
tion of what is a crystal and how can 
you tell arose. 

What we noticed that was similar in the 
various crystals was the presence of 
what the children called "shapes." 
Some of the "shapes" were familiar from 
some work we'd done with geometry, 
growing out of children's pattern block 
designs. 

One day Roberta was reading about crys- 
tals and found some pictures of snow 
crystals. There was one in particular 
that she said she thought she could 
make with pattern blocks, and set out 
to try. She was able to get a close 
approximation. (We had all the right 
shapes, but the size relationships were 
different. ) 

At Meeting, she shared her pattern with 
the class and showed the picture of the 
snow crystal that she was trying to 
copy. There was a big discussion about 
the shapes people saw in her pattern, 
and several children thought that if 
you "built it out' (that is, filled in 
the spaces until it became a polygon) 
it would become a hexagon. Fritz and a 
few pals set out to do this. Fritz 
continued to work on this problem, but 
his friends got off on building 
hexagons of their own. When he fin- 
ished, Fritz discovered to his surprise 
that he had a 12-sided polygon. When 
Fritz shared it with the class, Patrick 

commented that 12 is the double of 6. 
("Doubles" was a concept I had intro- 
duced to the children who were learning 
number facts. ) 

Meanwhile, some of Fritz' friends, who 
had started out tryinq to turn 
Roberta's "snow crystal" into a 
hexagon, had made hexagons of their 
own. Those patterns came into the cir- 
cle, and the children, taking their cue 
form Patrick, began to look at them 
(and, I might add, at endless varia- 
tions on the theme which continued to 
pour forth from all quarters for the 
rest of the year) in number terms. 
They were looking not only at the num- 
ber of sides and angles, but also at 
how manv thev could find of various 
shapes Ghich- they identified inside the 
polygon. 

The teacher noted at this point in her 
story that some of the children found it 
interesting that certain numbers -- 3.6. 
and 12 -- came up again and again and 
recognized the relationship of doubles. 
However, 1 and 2 also came up and that she 
reported was "disturbing" to the more num- 
ber oriented children: 

The 1 and 2 didn't seem part of the 
3.6.12 pattern. So I did some work 
with that group on factors of 12. The 
children didn't come to a precise un- 
derstanding of the relationship between 
the factors and the patterns, but they 
were beginning to see connections. 

And then, calling attention to children 
with other preferences and also to the 
productive interplay of mathematics and 
aesthetics, she continued, 

I might mention that there were some 
children who loved making the patterns 
for their sheer aesthetic appeal, and 
really didn't see the number side of 
it. Nonetheless, their patterns became 



rich material for the number crowd to 
work with. And then, the patterns were 
appealing in part because they were 
beautiful to look at. And because 
though each particular pattern ended 
where the child chose to stop, each 
also contained within it the pos- 
sibility of going on and on, of in- 
f inity. 

Among the patterns attended to by the 
children, hexagons had become as the 
teacher said, "a big theme. " Coincident 
with this interest the day came when it 
seemed appropiate to all, including 
Katherine who contributed it, to open the 
one whole bees' nest that was in the 
classroom collection. The teacher says, 

We were all spellbound at what we found 
inside. It was a layering of sections, 
nesting from largest to smallest, each 
one made of all those cells we'd seen 
in the nest sections we had examined in 
the ~utumn. The other amazing thing 
was that each layer was very roughly 
hexagonal in shape. This brought back 
the question about why our cells didn't 
look like the hexagons in the books, 
and were they really hexagonal anyhow? 
But the richness of association to the 
word "hexagon' had changed for us, the 
observers, since we'd last thought 
about the question. 

Counting on the children's deepened feel- 
ing fo hexagons, the teacher offered them 
a challenge. She asked if anyone could 
make a hexagon using only hexagonal 
blocks. She reports, 

Fritz and Patrick took up the challenge 
and struggled with it. They finally 
decided that they to have some 
other shapes, diamonds. They made a 
big hexagon using all hexagons on the 
inside and the diamonds they needed 
around the edges to "even it out." 
They shared this with the class, and in 

the ensuing discussions, we took the 
diamonds back out to see "how close it 
would be with just hexagons." What the 
children saw was a roushlv hexagonal 
form with ragged edges ... not unlike the 
layers of Katherine's bees' nest. 

The story continues with the children's 
attention drawn to yet another dimension 
of pattern -- design: 

In the Spring, a display of "Islamic 
designs" made by 7th and 8th graders 
went up in the hall. My class was 
quite drawn to them, initially because 
they were so beautiful. Several child- 
ren said, in walking past, that the 
designs reminded them of some of the 
patterns we had made, or Altair designs 
which many of the children had been 
working on. I had two 7th-8th graders 
visit my room to share about their pat- 
terns, and their study of Islam. They 
showed my class how they used compasses 
to make the patterns, and everyone 
wanted to have a so. Mostlv the child- 
ren messed around-with the compasses, 
playing with circles. 

The story stops with a final bow from the 
hexagon: 

One of the things the older children 
had demonstrated was how they used the 
radius of the circle to cut arcs around 
the circumference, and then connected 
those points to make patterns. Though 
none of my children took up that ap- 
proach (which is not surprising, this 
being their first experience with com- 
passes), I played around with it with 
my own pattern and the children were 
fascinated to watch shapes emerge as I 
connected points, and once again, to 
discover our old friend the hexagon. 
Several of the children began to play 
around with similar ideas, but the com- 
pass work was really at a beginning 
point .... It became frustrating as well, 



because control of the compass was dif- 
ficult, and getting the pattern to come 
out was not easy. 

There isn't a real ending to this 
story, except that the school year 
ended and so we had to stop. 

Commenting on her own account, the teacher 
talked about what she meant to teach and 
what she didn't in the course of all these 
classroom activities: 

What I want to say about this story has 
something to do with science and a lot 
to do with time. I never conceived of 
doing "a unit on hexagons" (which this 
wasn't), or even of connecting crystals 
and bees. This wasn't an intentional 
science or math unit, though science 
and math played a major role. The 
children learned some information about 
insects and crystals, but that was only 
one dimension of the science. Another 
dimension entered with questions like 
"What makes an insect an insect?" or 
"How can we tell if it's a crystal?" 
On this level, the children got some 
beginning understandings, not only of 
the answers, but of how those generali- 
zations arise. Still another dimension 
was introduced with the notions of 
over-repeating story and of hexagon. 
I'm not particularly concerned that 
they can't define an insect or crystal, 
or verbalize the importance of the 
hexagon. I am concerned that they have 
the opportunity and encouragement to 
return to such themes in future school- 
ing because, as this one year has shown 
me, it is in the returning that under- 
standings begin to take form and 
deepen. 

We as teachers have the opportunity to 
see not only the daily engagement of 
particular children with stuff that in- 
trigues them, but also to have a longer 
range view. If I were defining inerest 

only in terms of butterflies, or bees, 
or folktales, or hexagons (in the for- 
mal sense), then I would necessarily 
have an impoverished view of what real- 
ly were the vibrant themes that brought 
the class together on a common search 
of which each piece was an important 
but not isolated contribution... 

Connections take time to make them- 
selves apparent. It took a year for 
this story to unfold, and it's not 
really over; it's just that this parti- 
cular class won't be together as a 
group anymore. 

It is clear from Ellen's commentary that 
her attention was focused on the child- 
ren's questions and on "letting learn" -- 
and not on imparting pieces of informa- 
tion. To allow learning to occur, she 
listened and took seriously what she 
heard. She appreciated the power of the 
phrase, "over-repeating story," for its 
beauty and for its capacity to generalize 
a perception. She paid close heed to what 
the children offered, wove their contribu- 
tions into the fabric of the setting, and 
made tools (e.g., books, microscopes, pat- 
tern blocks) available that allowed them 
to deepen their interests in these found 
objects. Sometimes she posed a question 
or a challenge. Most especially, and im- 
portantly, she served the children as a 
"memory" for the "big questions" that 
hovered and recurred. Rather than provid- 
ing "answers," she called attention to the 
contexts in which these questions arose 
and provided the opportunity for more ob- 
servation and more thoughts. As Ellen 
notes, the questions treated in this way 
returned to the children enriched and more 
meaningful. As she said, "It is in the 
returning that understandings begin to 
take form and deepen .... Connections take 
time to make themselves apparent." 

Ellen also speaks of a common search, a 
quest prompted by what the children 



wondered about; that is, by what drew them 
and compelled them, and what in the 
broadest sense called out to claim their 
interest and affections. Many thoughtful 
observers identify wonder as the source of 
knowledge and as the link between the 
child and the creative adult thinker. One 
of the observers, Edith Cobb, writes, 

The sense of wonder is spontaneous, a 
perogative of childhood. When it is 
maintained as an attitude, or a point 
of view, in later life, wonder permits 
a response ... to the universe that in- 
cites the mind to organize novelty of 
pattern and form out of incoming in- 
formation. The ability of the adult to 
look upon the world with wonder is thus 
a technique and an essential instrument 
in the work of the poet, the artist, or 
the creative thinker. The effective- 
ness of the technique has been 
emphasized through the ages at the 
highest levels of intellectual specula- 
tion. It was Plato who first defined 
wonder and designated it as the cause 
of knowledge, the basis of cognition. 
B/ 

But it is a passage just following this 
that takes on particular vividness in 
light of Ellen's account: 

Wonder is, first of all, a response to 
the novelty of experience ... Wonder is 
itself a kind of expectancy of fulfill- 
ment. The child's sense of wonder, 
displayed as surprise and joy, is 
aroused as response to the mystery of 
some external stimulus that promises 
"more to come" or, better still, "more 
to do" -- the power of perceptual par- 
ticipation in the known and the un- 
known. 

More to come ... more to do ... the power 
to make sense, things, and knowledge ... 
an unfolding story ... a story with big 
questions at the center ... questions to 

which a child returns again and again ... 
questions that will continue to direct at- 
tention as the child becomes an adult -- 
these are ideas that point the way to an 
education founded on value. 

In expanding these ideas, I would like 
first to note that the requirements for an 
education founded on value and addressed 
to the learner's strength and capacity are 
human requirements. The conceptualization 
of such an education rests on recognition 
of both the teacher and the learners as 
makers of knowledge, active in the process 
of preferring, selecting, attending and 
choosing. The conceptualization depends 
as well on recognition that fields and 
bodies of knowledge are the attainment of 
generations of questioners who, in their 
active compulsion to make sense of the 
world and of experience, enjoy a kinship 
with the teacher and learners in the il- 
lustration. Drawn to the world and to our 
own existences within it, we humans, indi- 
vidually and collectively, have by the 
questions we framed called forth a world 
wondrous for its diverse faces and guises. 
By our preferences, by our choices, by our 
attentiveness -- in short, by our valuing 
-- we have achieved within the boundaries 
of one world, many worlds; among them, the 
world as actual and substantial, the world 
as inhabited and social, the world as 
physical and mathematical, the world as 
imagined and poetic. 

An education founded on value engages the 
teacher and the learners in the adventure 
of these quests and interpretations by 
treating attained knowledge in its active 
form -- that is, according to the ques- 
tions and observations defining bodies of 
knowledge and according to the large 
categories of thought such as space, time, 
pattern or motion that filter through the 
defined boundaries and connect seemingly 
distinct fields or subject matters. In 
the illustration above, the children and 
the teacher through an excitement about 



such a category of thought -- pattern -- 
found in cycle, sequence, repetition, and 
interval, a relatedness among several 
fields of knowledge customarily dis- 
tinguished from each other: literature, 
biology, geometry, and design. 

By attending to actualities in and around 
the classroom -- natural objects, books, 
blocks -- questions and wonderings oc- 
curred. Questioning and wonder led to 
concentration, immersion, and more ques- 
tions. Because it was the learners and 
the teacher who made and saw the rela- 
tionships, they were together joined in 
the still larger company of other makers 
of knowledge in the zestful adventure of 
making meaning. Whitehead says, with ad- 
mirable succinctness, "In separation all 
meaninq evaporates." p2/ It seems to me 
that the identifying characteristic of ac- 
tive thinking and learning, of the 
learner's engagement in the process of 
making knowledge, is the learner's enjoy- 
ment and excitement in the discovery of 
relatedness among events and the deep 
pleasure of finding one's self a meaning- 
ful part of that relationship. 

Analogy, metaphor and generalization, all 
of which reflect the active process of 
making meaninq, have their origins in 
childhood in the simple act of "likening" 
and "liking" (or preferring). When a 
less-than-two-year-old manages to capture 
a rolled ball, and holding its curved top 
under one hand.  laces his other hand on 
the toa of his'own head and savs, "round" -.. - - - =  - -  - - ~  

(ball), "round" (head), a context is 
created that includes both, and meaning is 
made -- a meaninq that enhances both ball 
and head. When jason says, "I get it! 
It's an over-repeating story!" a context 
is created that includes all stories in 
which elements are repeated and all 
stories re-told with variation. When the 
other children adopt the phrase 'over- 
repeating story" to describe the life- 
cycle, there is an intuitive extension of 

that context to take in other dimensions 
of the world and of experience in which a 
pattern is repeated. Meaning is enriched 
by this extension. The story world helps 
the natural world to be understood and 
that discovery verges on a deeper mystery: 
How is our telling of the world related to 
the world of nature and nature's laws? 

Finally, an education founded on value re- 
quires an appreciation of human expres- 
siveness and an understanding of memory as 
a human power of enormous importance. An 
education that takes its starting point 
from children's bodily expressiveness, 
from their ability, as Edith Cobb puts it, 
"to know the world by being it," has a 
foundation deep and broad enough to in- 
clude nearly all children as equals in the 
educational process. Cobb ascribes that 
fundamental way of knowing to the pecu- 
liarities of human play, which she dis- 
tinguishes from the play of other animals 
as follows: 

... while other animals do play, the hu- 
man child's play includes the effort to 
be something other than what he actual- 
ly is, to "act out" and to dramatize 
speculation. Practice play and even 
"pretense" of a sort are to be found in 
animal play -- as, for example, when 
dogs pretend to fight ... But a dog never 
tries to become a horse, a train, a 
bird, or a tree, while a child may im- 
agine himself to be any one of these 
organisms or things at will. Ul 

Children's analogizing of the world by 
enacting it in their bodies is given 
dimension and increased power by speaking 
it and making it. Storytelling and the 
arts -- drawing, painting, drama, music, 
dance, the constructive arts -- are univ- 
ersally accessible media for the streng- 
thening and extension of expressive power. 
These activities, in turn, strengthen 
memory and the contexts of meaning in 
which large questions and ideas can be 



housed and revisited. It is noteworthy 
that children engrossed in making things 
accompany the activity with volumes of 
speech -- to each other, to themselves, 
and, perhaps most interestingly, to what 
they are making. Some of this speech is 
ordinary language, hut much of it as a 
melodic, song-like accompaniment to the 
rhythms of making -- songs punctuated at 
intervals with noises and loud sounds that 
call the object-of-construction into life 
through enacting its voice. As Cobb says, 

... before experiences can become 
meaningful, they must be brought to a 
state of structure and form. The most 
purely human activities that produce 
form and structure are to be found in 
the iconography of play and art. These 
are closest to the immediacy of acts of 
perception. That it should be neces- 
sary for thoughtful educators to insist 
on direct work with the arts as basic 
to learning, especially at the 
elementary and secondary levels, is 
evidence of a gap in knowledge. The 
task of retaining one's identity by 
relating learning to individual pat- 
terning of world imagery is a pressing 
one. 12/ 

The child by making and telling ideas and 
things, and the relationships among ideas 
and things, deepens the bed of memory and 
kindles the fire of imagination. With 
each telling and re-telling and each 
making and re-making, the questions 
carried by the child are made more sub- 
stantial, more discerning, more recog- 
nizable and more powerful. An education 
founded on value cannot occur if time is a 
thin, scarce commodity and efficiency in 
learning is the goal of the school. Ex- 
pressing, questioning, likening, remember- 
ing, appreciating, enjoying, discerning 
and imagining are not measureable in terns 
of efficiency, effectiveness, or short- 
term outcomes. Time for this kind of edu- 
cation has to be conceived, not as a 

linear and external dimension, but as a 
rhythm responsive to the rhythms of child- 
ren's wonderings and questioning. Spa- 
cious blocks of uninterrupted time allow 
those rhythms to be expressed, recognized 
and accommodated. 

Time is also needed for teacher and 
learners to get to know each other and to 
appreciate and enjoy each other's expres- 
siveness, questions, and stories. In an 
education that takes seriously the 
learners' strengths as thinkers, the deci- 
sion to interrupt or separate a group of 
children is one that needs to be made 
thoughtfully. In light of prevailing 
school practice, the teacher and learners 
who figure in the illustration just of- 
fered are unusually privileged in this 
respect. A combined first-second grade 
allows at least part of the class group to 
remain together for a two-year period. 
Nonetheless, there is a note of wistful- 
ness in the teacher's observation that the 
story she is telling does not really have 
a conclusion: "It's just that this parti- 
cular class won't be together as a group 
anymore." Obviously, the more usual 
school practice of organizing class group- 
ings by single grade levels means that a 
child ordinarily moves yearly to a new 
teacher and often to a new group of 
classmates. This practice in combination 
with the habit of organizing the school 
day into brief periods in order to cover 
an array of separate "subject matters" are 
interruutive and restrict drastically the 
opportunity for thoughtful decisions- 
around this crucial dimension of a child's 
edcuation. 

Taken all together, the requirements for 
an education founded on value might be 
summarized as follows: 

--To let valuinq occur requires time 
and the ~ossibilitv for wonder. recoa- -..- ~~ ~ - - - -  A - 

nition, mystery, and the oppo&unity-to 
explore meaning through the process of 



'#1lkeningu so characteristic of the 
thlnking of young children: 

--To let meaninq occur requires time 
and the possibility for the rich and 
varied relationships among things to 
become evident, and for difference to 
be understood in the light of that 
relatedness; 

--To let ~h& occur requires time and 
the possibility for discernment, taste, 
and perspective to develop: 

--To sustain purDose and commitment re- 
quires time and the possibility for 
discipline to occur: 

--To facilitate carins and affection 
requires time and the possibility for 
appreciation to occur. 
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1971 
(also available in Spanish) 



NOTES FROM THE WORKSHOP CENTER 
FOR OPEN EDUCATION 

A quarterly journal published from $ .75 
March 1972 through Summer 1979 each 

CUMULATIVE INDEX TO NOTES $1.00 

About the Center: 
USE AND SETTING: DEVEMPMENT IN 
A TEACHERS' CENTER 
Beth Alberty, James Neujahr and 
Lillian Weber, 1981 $7.00 

The following titles are no longer in 
print, but can be 
read at the Workshop Center: 

BRONSON ALCOTT AND HENRY DAVID THOREAU: 
19th CENTURY PIONEERS, Georgia Delano, 
1978 

THE WORKSHOP CENTER SAMPLER, Ruth Dropkin, 
Ed., 1974 

SCIENCE IN THE OPEN CLASSROOM, Ruth Drop- 
kin. ~ d . ,  1973 

THE ENGLISH INFANT SCHOOL AND INFORMAL 
EDUCATION, Lillian Weber, Prentice-Hall, 
1971 




